
LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 26th November 2013.
Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mr S Seymour

Mr M Gloster



Mr G Jones


Mr P Hawkins



Mr B Porter



Mrs M Cooke



Mr R Husband



Mr B Tasker



District Cllr Mr A Warburton (part meeting)



County Cllr Mr P Tuthill (part meeting)








9 members of the public, including three representatives of Wolverley Homes
1.    WELCOME AND APOLOGIES
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. He informed the meeting that he had received a letter of resignation from David Taylor, who is leaving the parish council due to work commitments. 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS
Mr G Jones and Mr P Hawkins declared an interest in planning application 13/00738/OUT 
Item 5b was brought forward as Cllr Warburton would need to leave early.

5.
b) Malvern Hills District Council


Cllr Warburton reported that the Inspector had returned the SWDP proposals on the grounds that the 24,500 homes proposed were insufficient. The three councils involved have been asked to consider sites for additional housing. 


The chairman asked about MHDC’s proposals for council tax in 2014/15. Cllr Warburton confirmed that a small increase of 3-4% had been agreed, but noted that the district council element of council tax is very small in relation to the county council element.

Noting that the District Council faced budget cuts, Mr Seymour asked if the planning department would therefore be less likely to oppose planning applications, given the costs involved in so doing. Mr Warburton confirmed that as far as he was concerned that was not the case.
Meeting closed for Open Forum

3. OPEN FORUM 

A representative of Wolverley Homes outlined proposals for a development of 32 homes on a rural exception site to the west of Leigh Sinton, off Malvern Road. He confirmed that the proposed split would be 50% private, 50% affordable housing (25% shared ownership, 75% social rented), with the number of affordable homes reflecting the results of the 2008 housing needs survey. The development would be low density, with a mix of housing to include bungalows, and an existing access point within the 30mph zone would be opened up to provide access to the site. He noted that MHDC and the housing enablement officer had already been approached and were comfortable with the proposal, which would attract s106 funding.
The soundness of using this data and choosing this site was challenged by both the parish council and residents present as follows:
· The purpose of the Neighbourhood Development Plan is to establish the basis for community led development. This proposal is completely developer led.
· The 2008 figures are out of date and may not be accurate.

· Subsequent to 2008 the parish council identified potential sites in the parish of Leigh and also undertook an updated survey of housing need – identifying a total of 9 affordable homes required, all for rent.

· The proposed site is in the significant gap between Leigh Sinton and Malvern.

The chairman also noted that it is proving to be difficult to fill the new affordable housing in Bransford with people who can demonstrate local connection.

The Wolverley Homes representative expressed the view that a more aggressive developer could propose a larger number of properties and even if rejected would probably be granted planning consent on appeal on the basis of district housing need.
The Wolverley Homes representatives left the meeting at this point.

Residents expressed the view that Malvern Hills District Council does not listen to their views, and with reference to the recent appeal against the non-determination of the Hop Pole Green application, that the council seems reluctant to make decisions. Councillor Warburton noted that that did not apply to all councillors and the fundamental problem is that central government has set itself against local planning control.

Mr Seymour said he felt that deferring the decision on Hop Pole green had been the correct decision as the developers had made no attempt to consult the local community. 
Mr Williamson noted that since it is only outline planning permission, the developers need only consult on matters such as the significant gap and access to the site. He also drew attention to the fact that both the Hop Pole Green and Kiln Lane applications would be going before the NADMC on Wednesday 4th and requested that a representative from the parish council speak on both. The chairman confirmed that this would be the case.
County Councillor Tuthill arrived at this point and District Cllr Warburton left the meeting. With no further comments from the floor the meeting was re-opened.
4.
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 24th SEPTEMBER 2013 
Having previously been circulated, the minutes of the parish council meeting held on 24th September were confirmed and signed by the Chairman. 

5.
 REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES
a) Worcestershire County Council – Cllr Tuthill reported:
· The flashing school warning signs will be operational in December

· The County Council is working on plans for a traffic light scheme at the junction in Leigh Sinton.

There was discussion of this matter, with several people making the point that both the residents and the parish council had already expressed strong opposition to traffic lights in the village, and that traffic would be backed up through the village, as it had been when temporary lights had been installed at the location.

· The county council are looking at reducing the speed limit on the A4103 past the affordable housing site in Bransford.
· He suggested that it would be more effective for the highways liaison engineer come out to the parish to look at several issues at one time. The chairman noted that this is an approach that has already worked well in relation to the jetter.
· The planning application relating to change of use of the land next to the school has now gone through.

· He requested that the parish council give thought to uses for his discretionary allowance, noting that Suckley have asked him to contribute towards the purchase of a defibrillator.

The chairman thanked Cllr Tuthill for his contribution and he left the meeting.

b) Malvern Hills District Council – Cllr Warburton had given his report earlier in the meeting.
6.
PLANNING
a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 22nd October.
Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters arising from previous minutes

Mr Seymour confirmed that he had been in contact with District Cllrs David Hughes and Anthony Warburton regarding the accuracy of the previous NADMC minutes.

1. 13/00738/OUT – Hop Pole Green – Mr Seymour confirmed that the application had gone straight to appeal on the grounds of non-determination, a decision having been deferred by MHDC on the basis that the developer had made no attempt to consult with local residents. He made the point that should the appeal be granted, the important thing will be to make sure that any development is as good as it can be for the village. He read out his draft response to the planning inspector, Mr Sharp proposed it be accepted and all agreed unanimously.
2. 13/00952/OUT – Kiln Lane – The amended plan was discussed at length, particularly the impact on local infrastructure and the fact that the proposed site is within the Significant Gap. Mr Sharp made the point that as a category 2 village Leigh Sinton was very likely to be allocated some of the additional SWDP development requested by the Inspector. Mr Seymour read out a letter from the Highways department regarding potential uses of the funding that would be attached to any development.  
Mr Seymour confirmed that he would speak at the NADMC meeting when the application will be discussed, and encouraged residents to contact their District Councillors, who would not be restricted to a 3 minute slot.

3. Request for budget and grant information from Neighbourhood Planning Group

Peter King had supplied a budget for costs totalling £5000 and noted that the group will be eligible for a grant, up to a maximum of £7,500. The grant application needs to be made by the parish council, through which all financial transactions will be channelled. 
Mr Sharp agreed to work on the application with Mr King.
c) Planning applications received.

	L&B ref  
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	PC

response
	Summary of reasoning

	13/15

 amended
	13/00551/FUL
	Siting of mobile home for purpose of holiday accommodation
	Pigeon House Farm

Dingle Road

Leigh
	Refusal
	Reasons previously given to be resubmitted
(note 1)



Note 1.
1. Access to the site is via Dingle Road, a single-track road with dangerous blind bends.

2. The current arrangements for disposal of sewage from the site are inadequate and outfall water frequently comes to the surface.

3. There is already sufficient holiday accommodation at the location and any further development would be inappropriate.
d) Planning decisions received

.
13/01152/HOU

Old Sandlin

Conversion of outbuilding

Approved

13/000043/REG
L & B Primary School
Change of use from agricultural

Approved







to educational use

e) Neighbourhood Planning Group update.
Mr King reported that the questionnaires are ready for printing and distribution, and the next step is to apply for grant funding, as discussed under item b3. Mr Sharp noted that there are still no minutes of NDP meetings available. Mr King agreed to provide the minutes and noted that future meetings would be public.

7.
TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES

a) Highways Matters

1. School Warning signs – The signs will be operational from mid-December and can be programmed for two years ahead.
2. Overgrown Hedge – Bank House – The matter has been dealt with. Remove from the agenda.
3. Accidents and speeding on the A4103 –.Discussions are ongoing regarding speed limits and location of speed signs. Remove from the agenda.
4. Condition of road surface – Post Office Lane – Highways have inspected the road and consider that it does not need re-surfacing.
5. Overgrown conifers – Malvern House, Leigh Sinton – Highways have inspected the site and taken the view that there is no problem. The chairman agreed to look at the site.
6. Stones on highway – Sandlin Road – The problem has been dealt with. Remove from the agenda.
7. Overgrown vegetation – Kiln Lane – Owners of the properties concerned have been written to.
b) Play Corner – Kiln Lane.  No update.
c) Jubilee Garden – The chairman has one quote and is in the process of obtaining another.
d) Play area and lay-by development – Leigh Sinton Primary School
-.The matter is ongoing and there was some discussion regarding access to the field in order to maintain it. The matter to be carried forward to the next meeting.
e) Dog fouling notices – Suckley Rd/ Leigh Sinton – The street scene team have been advised of the locations where a sign is needed and have been asked to contact Mr Jones if they require further clarification.
f) Repairs to Bransford play area – Mr Seymour had spoken with the scout leader and they are arranging dates to carry out tidying work. Mr Porter reported that he has the wood ready to carry out repairs but needs to obtain a tool that will undo the tamper proof bolts before he can move forward.
g) Problems caused by horses on roads and footways – The chairman reported that Cherry Hall has the matter in hand.
h) Parish council contact details and security procedures – The clerk is in the process of dealing with     the matter.
i) Installation of pull-down projector screen – The screen and projector have been purchased and are now operational.
j) Suggestions for Cllr Tuthill’s discretionary allowance. – The matter was discussed. Mr Seymour suggested that the council considered acquiring a VAS, solely for use in the parish. Mrs Cooke seconded and all were in favour. The chairman suggested the parish council consider purchasing the white gates often seen on the grass verge as one enters a village, noting these help to define the village area and encourage drivers to slow down as they enter it. He suggested that the council wait to see how much grant funding is available and how useful the VAS data from the existing sign is before making a decision.
8. BUDGET AND PRECEPT 2014/15 
 The year to date figures and a provisional budget for 2014/15 had been circulated. It was noted that as a result of changes in the way housing benefit is paid, the grant to the parish council from MHDC is slightly less this year. That means that keeping our precept request at the 2012/13 and 2013/14 level of £19,408 will result in an increase of 1.02% in the amount charged to each property (£23.10, up from £22.87 in 2013/14 for band D). The proposed budget was discussed, it being noted that there is a budget of £3000 for costs relating to the neighbourhood development plan.
Mr Seymour proposed that the budget and precept request of £19,408 be accepted, Mr Gloster seconded and all were in favour.

9.         TO CONSIDER THE PURCHASE OF A DEFIBRILLATOR FOR THE PARISH


The matter was discussed and the consensus was that whilst such an item would be useful in a facility such as a leisure centre, it would be of little use in such a dispersed community.

10
TO CONSIDER THE PROVISION OF ALLOTMENTS IN THE PARISH.

The chairman noted that the parish council had received a number of requests for the provision of allotments. He had made preliminary enquiries regarding the possibility of using the Glebe land for this purpose and it was agreed that he should continue to pursue the matter.

11.
FINANCE

a)   Accounts paid and received 

Paid 

WCC


School Flashing lights




£1200.00


Memorial Hall

Hall hire June – September



£90.00

P.A. Gardiner

Grass cutting





£35.00


J Barker

Clerk – September




£670.15


B.G.S


Lengthsman – September



£234.00


J Barker

Clerk – October





£635.06


Received

MHDC


Precept – 2nd instalment




£9704.00


Western Power

Wayleave





£14.42






b) Accounts passed for payment
P.A Gardiner

Grass cutting





£35.00

Memorial Hall

Hall hire October – December



£67.50

Craig Farnes

Computer repair




£30.00

B.G.S


Lengthsman – October




£270.00

J Barker

Clerk – November 




£637.73

Kiln House Associates
Projector and screen




£329.98
12. 
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & WORKING GROUPS
a. Affordable Housing Group 
-.The chairman reported that there have been many applicants for the properties, but few that meet the requirement for a local connection. He also noted that the homes had initially been advertised as ‘no dogs’ which will have put many applicants off. Festival have now confirmed that dogs are permitted.
b. Footpath working Group –.The new parish paths warden is still awaiting his training and is therefore not yet officially in post. The chairman noted that two paths need to be re-routed:
-The path at the rear of the Winsgrave bungalows needs to be moved to the other side of the hedge.

- The path opposite the Old Post Office currently goes through a private garden and should be moved to use the adjacent drive.

It was noted that there is litter on the footpaths and suggested that this might be a job the scouts could tackle.

c. Memorial Hall – Mr Gloster reported that the soffits on the outside of the building had been repaired and work on the toilets is almost complete. The hall floor and kitchen are next to be refurbished.

d. Community Resilience Working Group – No report.
13.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS
There is soil coming through the fence and reducing width of the footpath from the black and white cottages opposite the shop in Leigh Sinton. The Lengthsman to be asked to deal with it.
Mr Jones has approached the owners of properties on Sherridge road and Stocks Lane, requesting that they cut back their hedges. 

The chairman noted that the Malvern Hills drainage officer is taking positive action in dealing with surface water problems. He requested that councillors let him know of any problem areas they are aware of. He also noted that Will Tooby had been asked to clear out his ditch.

Mr Gloster noted a serious incident of fly tipping on Chapel Lane, where freezers and large lorry tyres had been dumped in the road. The matter had been dealt with quickly.
14.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 


The next Planning Committee meeting will be held on Tuesday 17th December and the next Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 28th January 2014, both 7.00pm at The Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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